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Citizens Union, a nonpartisan good government group dedicated to making democracy work for all New 
Yorker, submits this testimony concerning two bills aimed at absentee voting in New York City, Int. No. 
536 and Int. No. 659.   
 
Int. No 536 would amend the New York City Charter to add a new section to permit a qualified person 
who is not yet registered to vote to apply for an absentee ballot, so long as the person submits a 
completed registration form that is timely for voting in the election for which the person seeks an 
absentee ballot.  Citizens Union would like more information about whether the proposed bill if enacted 
would increase voter participation rates in the New York City.  Citizens Union strongly supports reducing 
barriers to registration and voting, however, we believe legislation, even very well-intentioned 
legislation, should be reserved for solving problems that rise to a great enough level of significance that 
a new law will make a difference.  Citizens Union is also aware that a state law preemption problem may 
emerge here.  While we favor greater home rule, especially in the conduct of elections, and look for 
every opportunity to promote the city’s authority to adopt local laws on issues that affect city residents, 
those in favor of the status quo may argue that the state’s statutory and regulatory scheme 
demonstrates a legislative intent to occupy this area of law.  Citizens Union would like more information 
on whether enactment would trigger a home rule legal challenge. 
 
Int. No. 659 would provide absentee voters tools to track the status of their applications for absentee 
ballots and their ballots.  The bill if enacted would establish a secure website that would permit a voter 
to determine whether the New York City board of elections had received his or her request for an 
absentee ballot, approved or rejected the request, mailed it, received the voter’s completed absentee 
ballot, and counted or rejected it.  Tools for tracking transactions have become a regular feature of the 
economy and importing them to civic life will lead to increased voter engagement and public assurance 
that the board of elections is operating effectively.  For these reasons, Citizens Union fully supports this 
bill. 
 
 








